
Pakistan: UN strongly condemns
terrorist attack that leaves scores
dead and wounded at election rally

The United Nations Security Council has strongly condemned the terrorist
attack in south-west Pakistan that killed more than 120 people and left
scores wounded at an election rally Friday.

In a press statement, the Security Council denounced the attack as “heinous
and cowardly” and urged all States, in accordance with their obligations
under international law and relevant Council resolutions, to cooperate
actively with the Pakistan Government and other relevant authorities to bring
to justice the perpetrators and financiers of this and other such terrorist
acts.

The Council said the attack, a suicide bombing, according to media in the
region, took place in Mastung, a town in Pakistan’s south-western Balochistan
province, and resulted in more than 128 people killed and 200 people injured.

The members of the Council expressed their deepest sympathy and condolences
to the families of the victims and to the Government of Pakistan and they
wished a speedy and full recovery to those who were injured.

In a separate statement condemning recent terrorist attacks in Pakistan
targeting political rallies and candidates, Secretary-General António
Guterres also extended his heartfelt condolences to the families of the
victims and to the country’s Government and people.

“The United Nations stands in solidarity with and supports the efforts of the
Government of Pakistan in the fight against terrorism,” said the statement,
issued by a UN spokesperson.

Friday’s attack was the latest in a series of bombings targeting campaign
events in Pakistan over the last week. The country is set to hold nationwide
polls on 25 July.

UN Forum examines three pillars of
2030 Global Goals

When endorsing the 17 ambitious Sustainable Goals which aim to end hunger and
extreme poverty, Member States agreed to one essential, cross-cutting aspect:
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as progress would be made towards a more sustainable world, the most
vulnerable would not be excluded.

This means that the specific needs of vulnerable countries – including
lowest-income States, landlocked and small island nations, or wartorn nations
– must to be addressed, and that the Goals and targets agreed upon need to be
met for all segments of society.

People living in poverty, children, persons with disabilities, people living
with HIV/AIDS, older persons, indigenous peoples, refugees and migrants, are
often excluded from positive change. HLPF panelists on Friday emphasized the
need for their voices to be heard, and their active participation as agents
of change to be promoted.

The panel discussed the need for integrated social policy frameworks that aim
to progressively achieve universal coverage, while addressing the specific
needs of vulnerable people through targeted policies and programmes.

The fifth day of the HLPF on Sustainable Development also focused on Goal 15,
for the protection of nature and its ecosystems. Member States committed to
safeguarding biodiversity, combating desertification, sustainably managing
forests and halting land degradation, all of which define the quality of our
food and water supplies, are job-generating activities, and are therefore
essential components for human health and well-being.

“We should build on and invest in our natural systems that have been
providing us with life and opportunity since our first people – intact,
resilient land ecosystems,” said Chiagozie Chima Udeh, from the-Plant-for-
the-Planet Foundation. “Let’s do the right thing – show that you value trees,
forests and other land based ecosystems. SDG15, our biodiversity and our
forests give us a chance to achieve all of the SDGs. Let’s not postpone what
we can achieve today, it is only 12 years to 2030,” he pleaded.

Today, biodiversity is in decline in all regions of the world, a trend that
continues to accelerate largely due to human activities such as food
production, pollution, and wildlife poaching and trafficking.

A reckoning of the issue is slowly taking place and Governments, private
sector and civil society are working on more holistic approaches and towards
more accurate and meaningful measurements of the true value of nature.

Finally, the Forum examined progress made on Goal 17, which focuses on
national, regional and global trends to establish global partnerships for
sustainable development, as well as challenges and opportunities ahead.

The HLPF, which meets annually under the auspices of the Economic and Social
Council (ECOSOC) and which will run this year through 18 July, brings
together more than 1,000 Government, business and civil society leaders to
share lessons learnt and best practices and discuss progress made towards the
SDGs adopted by 193 Member States in 2015 , based on the UN Secretary-
General’s annual progress report.

https://www.un.org/ecosoc/en/home
http://undocs.org/E/2018/64


Iceland to take vacated US seat on
Human Rights Council

Iceland has for the first time been elected to the Human Rights Council,
filling the seat vacated by the United States, which withdrew from the body
last month, citing bias.

The United Nations General Assembly on Friday elected Iceland to serve on the
Geneva-based global rights body effective immediately, through to the end of
next year.

Iceland inherits no particular responsibilities from the US, raising
questions about future action on key human rights issues promoted
specifically by Washington, such as Sudan, South Sudan and the right to
freedom of expression.

On 19 June, the US announced its decision to leave the Council. Senior US
officials accused the Council of displaying entrenched bias against Israel,
and criticized what they said was the body’s willingness to admit nations
which were themselves human rights abusers.

US Ambassador to the UN Nikki Haley, according to reports, noted that the
move did not signify in any way, that the US was retreating from its own
human rights commitments.

In a statement issued by UN Spokesman Stéphane Dujarric, Secretary-General
António Guterres said that he would have “much preferred” the US remain and
that the 47-member intergovernmental body was a part of the UN’s overall
“Human Rights architecture”, which “plays a very important role in the
promotion and protection of human rights worldwide.”

The Human Rights Council’s next scheduled meeting is in September.

Fresh airstrikes kill dozens in
conflict-ravaged Syria

Despite the return of tens of thousands of internally displaced people (IDPs)
to Syria following local agreements and changes in territorial control, the
United Nations said on Friday that fresh airstrikes have reportedly killed
dozens of civilians “in several areas” of the country.
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“Our humanitarian colleagues were alarmed by the impact of reported
hostilities on civilians in several areas of Syria,” UN Deputy Spokesperson
Farhan Haq told reporters at UN Headquarters in New York.

As some 234,500 remain displaced across Syria’s south-west where fighting has
intensified for weeks now, one attack hit an IDP site between Bagouz and
Susah villages in the country’s eastern city of Deir Ezzour, killing dozens.

“Yesterday, hostilities reportedly continued for the third day in the Akrad
mountains area in western rural Idleb governorate and northeast Lattakia
governorate in which several people, including a woman and two children, were
reportedly killed and many others injured by airstrikes,” added Mr. Haq.

“Hostilities continued to affect civilians around the Yarmouk Basin area in
southwest Dara’a governorate,” the deputy spokesperson continued. “In Hayt
town, strikes reportedly killed three children and a woman and wounded six
other people.”

Last week, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), Filippo Grandi,
called the situation in Syria “dire,” painting a grim picture of people
struggling without shelter or protection from desert heat and winds, and
dwindling food supplies – calling on all those fighting “to cease
hostilities.”

According to media reports, the UN’s call came hours after a symbolic victory
for Assad’s forces that illustrated the conflict’s turning tides. Syrian
State media reported that Government forces had hoisted the national flag
over the city of Deraa, in an area that has been controlled by rebels for
many years.

Security Council downsizes AU-UN
mission in Darfur, eying eventual exit

The Security Council on Friday extended the mandate of the joint United
Nations-African Union peacekeeping operation in Sudan’s Darfur until the end
of June next year, but reduced the number of troops deployed in the field
with an eye towards the mission’s eventual exit.

The decision was unanimous as 15 Council members determined that although the
security situation has improved in Darfur, the long-running conflict there
remains a threat to international peace and stability.

By the terms of the resolution, the Council will cut the troop strength of
the UN-AU Hybrid Operation in Darfur (UNAMID) from the current 8,735 to 4,050
personnel, while maintain its police strength at the current level of 2,500
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personnel.

In the resolution, the Council took note of the recommendations in the
Special UN-AU report issued earlier this year, with a view towards the
mission’s exit on 30 June 2020, drawing down fully by December 2020, provided
there is no significant change in the security situation in Darfur.

A civil war which broke out in 2003 led to the deaths of tens of thousands of
Darfuris and the displacement of nearly two million. In the fighting between
Sudanese Government troops and militias and other armed rebel groups,
widespread atrocities such as murder and rape of civilians were committed.


